
FARMINGTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Tuesday, May 10, 2022 

6:30 P.M. 

 

The conduct of the meeting will include remote access by telephonic, video, and electronic means.  

The public may attend in person or by viewing the live stream at http://mtbluetv.org/program-

live-stream-farmington-selectmen.html or Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/MBTV11/ or by 

calling 778-5874 

 

Chairman Matthew Smith called the meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. with the following members present:  

Stephen Bunker, Joshua Bell, Scott Landry, and Byron Staples.  Town Manager Christian Waller, 

Executive Assistant Nancy Martin, Conservation Commission Chair Bill Haslam, Wastewater Treatment 

Facility Superintendent Stephen Millett, Deputy Clerk/MVA Clerk/Sewer Clerk Mavis Gensel, Sewer 

Plant Operator III Joseph Hartigan, FRD Captain Terry Bell, FRD Lt. Jon Alexander, FRD Deputy 

Chief and Budget Committee Member Clyde Ross, Budget Committee Member Judith Murphy, Board 

of Appeals and Board of Assessment Review Member Dennis O’Neil, MBTV Camera Operator Lilli 

Clark, and members of the press and public were also present.  Members of the media and public 

participated remotely. 

 

 

ITEM   1: Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag  

 

 

ITEM   2: To Proclaim May 15 to 21, 2022, as Arbor Week in Farmington 

 

Conservation Commission Chairman Bill Haslam reviewed the upcoming Arbor Week events.  

Mr. Haslam stated the Town of Farmington has been a Tree City for 45 years.  On Tuesday, May 

17th at 5:00 P.M., the Conservation Commission will hold an Invasive Species (Emerald ash 

borer, Brown-tail moth, and invasive plants) at the North Church.   

 

Scott Landry said he was given a bag full of weed-resistant American chestnut trees ready to be 

planted.  If anyone is interested, may reach out to Mr. Landry.  American chestnut trees were 

part of the original landscape before succumbing to chestnut blight.  

 

Joshua Bell moved to proclaim May 15 to 21, 2022, as Arbor Week in Farmington;  

Stephan Bunker seconded. 

 

VOTE  AFFIRMATIVE 5    MOTION CARRIED 

 

 The Selectmen signed two copies of the Proclamation. 

 

 

ITEM   3:  To Approve the 2022 Sewer Department Budget and Establish the Sewer Use Rates 

  

 A lengthy discussion regarding the cost of health insurance and wages was held.   A reduction of  

$23,000 was made, bringing the overall Sewer Department budget to $1,148,677. 

 

Scott Landry moved to approve the proposed amount of $1,148,677 for the 2022 Sewer 

Budget and establish the 2022 sewer use rate of $39.90 for a minimum of 500 cubic feet and 

$7.98 per 100 cubic feet thereafter; Byron Staples seconded. 

 

VOTE  AFFIRMATIVE 5    MOTION CARRIED 

http://mtbluetv.org/program-live-stream-farmington-selectmen.html
http://mtbluetv.org/program-live-stream-farmington-selectmen.html
https://www.facebook.com/MBTV11/


 

 

ITEM   3: To Approve the 2022 Sewer Department Budget and Establish the Sewer Use Rates 

  (continued) 

  

Stephan Bunker asked Superintendent Millett about PFAS and the multiple communities that  

were involved with approved methods of disposal.  Superintendent Millett reported that DEP  

Environmental Specialist-Director Mark King approached him last fall and told him he was one  

of the lucky ones, and they were going to start testing our Daku sites.  Anyone within 1,000 

yards of a spread site who used well water would need to have their water and soil tested for 

PFAS levels.  If they are on Town water, they would not need to be tested.  If they tested their 

water because they use well water, the DEP would supply an infiltration system for the lifetime 

of their well, and the DEP will maintain the infiltration system.  Mr. Bunker asked how the 

WWTP disposed of their solids.  Superintendent Millett confirmed the solids go into approved 

landfills. He reported he had completed three (3) PFAS tests, and they have come back less than 

or equal to clean water standards. He just found out that the Town is one of the select few that 

the DEP will start testing the Effluents.  He does not have the particulars yet, only that they will 

start.  The Compliance Officer visited the WWTP today to schedule to grab samples.  Scott 

Landry asked if the Daku sites were the only sites the DEP was concerned with.  Superintendent 

Millett replied, no, at one point, the DEP had eight sites.  The State wanted to divide them up 

into different blocks.  Initially, we were in the first block.  However, we were taken off the list 

because we are in the “Governor’s backyard.”   This is all stuff the State is still working on.  

Mavis Gensel indicated the Town has very few around the Daku sites; most have Town water. 

 

   

ITEM   4: To Approve an Order pursuant to 36 M.R.S. §906, Pertaining to Unpaid  

Taxes   

 

Matthew Smith read the Order.  This is an annual authorization that allows the Treasurer to apply 

the payment of a taxpayer owing multiple years of taxes to the oldest tax bill to avoid 

foreclosures. 

 

Joshua Bell moved to approve an Order pursuant to 36 M.R.S. §906, pertaining to unpaid 

taxes; Scott Landry seconded. 

 

VOTE  AFFIRMATIVE 5    MOTION CARRIED 

 

The Selectmen signed the Order. 

 

 

ITEM   5: To Approve the Minutes of April 26, 2022  

 

Scott Landry moved to approve the minutes of April 26, 2022; Joshua Bell seconded. 

 

VOTE  AFFIRMATIVE 4 ABSTAIN      1 MOTION CARRIED 

         (Bunker) 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

ITEM   6: To Discuss Other Business 

 

A. To countersign the Warrants for RSU #9 Budget Referendum on June 14, 2022.  

 

Matthew Smith reviewed the Warrant.  No vote was required.   

 

The Selectmen signed nine (9) copies of the Warrant. 

 

B. Stephan Bunker requested an agenda item for a future Selectboard meeting.  He would like the 

Board to agree upon a review process for the new hire/Town Manager’s evaluation.  And some 

decisions on the new Fire Chief selection process.  

 

Town Manager Christian Waller reported, in adherence with past precedent, that the Fire Chief 

position will be advertised soon.  And a hiring committee will be put together to review, score, 

and evaluate the candidates.  Mr. Bunker asked if the FRD Chief position was open to all 

applications.  Mr. Waller confirmed that to remain consistent and follow established past 

precedents in seeking professional individuals.  He certainly thinks promoting from within is 

fantastic, especially when there are qualified candidates.  Mr. Waller stated he has every faith in 

Interim Chief Hardy.  But since the Town advertised for the Police Chiefs position and the Town 

Manager’s position, he feels it is prudent to use this practice to avoid any potential concerns 

about favoritism. Mr. Bunker acknowledged that he has a bias in this area; he is probably too 

close to the people involved.  He is satisfied with a shorter route but would go by majority rule.  

Mr. Bunker stated Interim Chief Hardy would compete very well with any applicants.  Deputy 

Chief Clyde Ross remarked that in all fairness, after six months, this has gone on long enough.  It 

had caused a stir within the departments as to how long this would take before a decision was 

made.  He stated he feels it is an injustice to Interim Chief Hardy that something has not come 

from the Board as to where we were going.  This was the first time he heard anything 

straightforward. Suggestions were made that applications would be accepted from in-house and 

then, if necessary, would go out and be advertised.  He said unless there are specifics within the 

department that have created chaos or stood out as fault, going out for competitive applications is 

not necessary.  Deputy Chief Ross declared that you have a qualified person in-house. He hopes 

the Town considers that person before going nationwide because he does not know any specific 

reason not to go in-house.  If there are things that need to be corrected, he would like to hear 

about them.  Chairman Smith reported the last three department heads were hired; this is the 

system we used.  He thinks it is important that we remain consistent.  He understands that 

Interim Chief Hardy is very qualified.  We had what we thought was a qualified candidate 

coming out of the Police Department as well, and for the Highway Department, as it turned out, 

the Board decided to go in a different direction.  Chairman Smith imparted that he feels it is 

important that we keep the integrity and keep the consistency.  Deputy Chief Ross responded that 

it is to our benefit to take it case by case, and he thinks there are exceptions in every situation 

that needs to be considered, look at the situation and then make the decision.  Dennis O’Neil 

agreed; he does not feel there is anything wrong with doing an in-house search first for any 

candidate to give the employees a chance to move up, be motivated, and stay.  That there may be 

some future for them instead of immediately assuming there is some better candidate out there.  

There is no reason you cannot go out and search if you do not find a qualified in-house 

candidate.  He stated this is not nepotism to do something in-house for qualified, long-term 

employees.  Chairman Smith said he does not see this as nepotism, just following a standard we 

set a while ago.  Captain Bell (former retired FRD Chief) asked if they would first put the 

position out to in-house employees.  Mr. Waller said he was going to put it out to all candidates 

first and then, based on the candidates, determine which ones will be interviewed.  He reiterated 

he has no issues with Interim Chief Hardy’s performance. He has done admirably.  Mr. Smith 



 

ITEM   6: To Discuss Other Business (continued) 

 

reminded everyone that it is the Town Manager’s choice, not the Board’s; he is in charge of 

personnel.  Captain Bell stated that it is a waste of time and advertising money; you are not going 

to find a better candidate out there.  Unless you are going to pay them a lot more money than 

what we have in the budget.  Interim Chief Hardy is well in tune with the whole State of Maine 

Fire service, and he is well respected.  He is the go-to guy, and we have him here, so let’s keep 

him here because he could go somewhere else.   We do not want to go through this again.  In all 

due respect to Mr. Waller and Mr. Smith and the need for consistency, Judith Murphy said.  She 

was totally in favor of what was done with the Police Department; she felt it was necessary.  She 

does not feel like it is okay this time; she supports Clyde’s and Terry’s opinions. She feels we 

have the best in-house candidate; we are wasting money, and she does not support this search.  

John Moore echoed what the others said.  He imparted that as a businessman, he works with T.D. 

Hardy all the time, and he is great to work with; you will not find a better candidate.  Mr. Moore 

said if you are worried about staff morale, especially after the meeting last night (Annual Town 

Meeting), this is a way to nail this thing down.  Make the right decision, appoint him, get it over, 

and move on. Mr. Moore stated he thought it was a mistake to put the position out for bid. You 

have a general policy, but exceptions, as has been noted, can be made.  Byron Staples asked if 

there were any legal justifications for not doing it in-house.  Mr. Smith said no, that’s how  Dick 

(Davis) chose to do it.  Scott Landry stated we are going on past precedent.  Mr. Scott said he 

agrees with his fellow citizens.  Mr. Waller said he would take that into advisement.  Kayla 

Morgan said she heard a lot of the Board and the community say they want to keep people 

employed here, which is a frequent issue.  People are being hired, and then they are finding a 

better job or a better paying job, and they are leaving.  When you have someone that applies in-

house, and for all intents and purposes, they are moving up the ladder, when you the reject them 

after all the grooming you’ve done with them, all the training you’ve put them through, for all 

they’ve done, they’re still not good enough.  Do you think that will affect morale overall, and are 

you worried you will open up more positions in the long run?  Mr. Waller said we are not 

worried we will open up more jobs in the long run.  Various factors have been taken into 

account.  Interim Chief Hardy has been kept apprised of the search, which would have taken 

place much earlier if the budget had not been postponed several times.  Mr. Staples asked if the 

policy was something that the Board could change.  Mr. Smith confirmed anything could be 

changed.  Mr. Landry moved to limit the search to in-house.  Mr. Smith said that he could not.  

The Town Manager takes care of personnel; it is his decision, not the Board.  Mr. Bell stated that 

he did not believe there was a policy; it was just something we stuck to.  Mr. Smith concurred.  

Ryan Morgan said he would be afraid that certain individuals passed on before would have a 

hostile work environment on you if you didn’t continue with the policy.  Mr. Smith thanked Mr. 

Morgan for his remarks.         

 

Chairman Smith committed to getting together with Town Manager Waller, and he will get the 

evaluation started so it can be completed in the next month or so.   

 

C. Joshua Bell asked Mr. Waller to forward a copy of the Berry Talbot Royer (BTR) contract to the 

Selectboard.  Last night, he wanted to say there was an option in the Treasurer/Town Clerk’s 

budget.  He looked at the numbers he calculated that we had a position for…we increased the 

wage for the Town Clerk, we hired BTR for $90,000, and the salary for the Treasurer was still in 

there…if he added it up correctly.  He stated that he could be wrong.  Mr. Bell concluded he 

would rather opt out of the BTR contract and see the dollars used towards the employees.  And 

we keep advertising for the Treasurer’s position.  There are a couple of candidates in town 

potentially.  Mr. Bell said it was previously stated that the Town could cancel the BTR contract.   

 



ITEM   6: To Discuss Other Business (continued) 

 

Mr. Smith agreed that the BTR contract could be canceled at a cost.  Mr. Bell reiterated that it 

was stated that it could be revoked at any point in time.  Mr. Smith said yes, it could be, any 

contract can be canceled, but it will cost you.  Mr. Bell noted no cost was given.   

 

D. Scott Landry said he wanted to make sure the Town sends a letter to the County Commissioner 

on the Resolution regarding the non-profits, which was passed at last night’s Town Meeting. 

 

E.  Byron Staples spoke directly to the Fire Department members that were present.  There was a 

typo in today’s edition of The Daily Bulldog; it said that Byron and Bell recommended reducing 

the Fire Department’s budget by $119,000.  That is not accurate; they recommended a reduction 

of $79,000.   

 

F. Mr. Bunker asked Mr. Staples what the sentiment was behind reducing the FRD budget by 

$79,000.   Mr. Staples said that he went around and held discussions with multiple department 

heads.  T.D. Hardy mentioned multiple times that even if they received approval to order the fire 

truck this year, we could not pay for it for 18 months.  So, there was $75,000 in the budget to pay 

for a fire truck this year.  And there was a $4,000 difference in the health insurance policy.  

Judith Murphy reported she believed, the original sentiment of the Budget Committee and the 

Selectboard was to keep the $75,000 in there even knowing it would be a while before the truck 

came in because it would be that much less to come up with when it was time to pay for it.  Mr. 

Smith confirmed they had talked about placing the funds in a reserve account if we had to.    Mr. 

Bunker reported the amount necessary to bond would increase later. The Town will need to pay 

an interest rate on the Bond instead of putting those dollars into a reserve account to reduce the 

total amount borrowed.  That is the difference. We go through this issue every time.  How 

healthy is our reserve when building up in anticipation; how can we avoid long-term debt? It is 

just a balance.  Mr. Bunker said he hopes we can find a truck, and the price hasn’t gone up.  

 

 

There being no further business to come before the Board,  Scott Landry moved to adjourn at 

7:52 P.M.;  Matthew Smith seconded. 

 

VOTE  AFFIRMATIVE 5    MOTION CARRIED 

       

 

 

Minutes respectfully submitted by Nancy L. Martin. 

 

 

______________________________ 

Byron Staples - Secretary 


